
City of Keene
New Hampshire

KEENE CITY COUNCIL
Council Chambers, Keene City Hall 

February 21, 2019
7:00 PM

 
Roll Call
Pledge of Allegiance

MINUTES FROM PRECEDING MEETING

• February 7, 2019

A. HEARINGS / PRESENTATIONS / PROCLAMATIONS

1. Nomination
Heritage Commission

B. ELECTIONS / NOMINATIONS / APPOINTMENTS / CONFIRMATIONS

1. Confirmations
Zoning Board of Adjustment
Conservation Commission
Heritage Commission
Energy and Climate Committee
College/City Commission
Trustees of Trust Funds and Cemetery Trustees

C. COMMUNICATIONS

1. Frank Richter - Resignation - Partner City Committee

2. Stephen Rokes/Liberty Utilities - Withdrawal Request for Easement - Beneath Hickey-Desilets
Park - Installation and Operation of Distribution Line for Propane/Air Distribution System

3. Zach Luse/Paragon Digital Marketing - Application for Community Revitalization Tax Relief
Incentive (79-E) - Former Grace Methodist Church at 34 Court Street

4. Attorney Thomas Burack/560 Main Street, LLC - Expression of Interest in Acquiring City
Property - 560 Main Street

D. REPORTS - COUNCIL COMMITTEES

1. Stephen Rokes/Liberty Utilities - Request for Easement - Beneath Hickey-Desilets Park -
Installation and Operation of Distribution Line for Propane/Air Distribution System

2. Petition for a License to Construct and Maintain a Natural Gas Pipeline - Councilor Clark

3. Dubois & King Airport Management Contract - Airport Manager

4. Acceptance of Donation - Monadnock Squares - Parks, Recreation and Facilities Department

5. License Fees for Events Requiring Staff Protocols - City Clerk



6. Marlboro Street - Transportation Alternatives Grant - Public Works

E. CITY MANAGER COMMENTS

F. REPORTS - CITY OFFICERS AND DEPARTMENTS

G. REPORTS - BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS

H. REPORTS - MORE TIME

1. Nancy Sheldon/Shalldu, Ltd. - Acquisition of the Rail Spur that Bisects Two Parcels of
Property - Corner of Ralston and Emerald Streets

2. Tim Zinn/Let it Shine - Request to Use City Property - 2019 Pumpkin Festival

I. ORDINANCES FOR FIRST READING

1. Relating to Vendors - Time Limitations for Certain Activities
Ordinance O-2019-03

J. ORDINANCES FOR SECOND READING

1. Relating to the Conservation Commission
Ordinance O-2019-01

K. RESOLUTIONS

1. Relating to Property Tax Exemptions for Solar, Wind & Wood Heating Energy Systems
Resolution R-2019-05

2. Relating to Human Rights and the Martin Luther King, Jr./Jonathan Daniels Committee
Resolution R-2019-04

Non Public Session
Adjournment
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A regular meeting of the Keene City Council was held Thursday, February 7, 2019. The 
Honorable Mayor Kendall W. Lane called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM. Roll called: Carl B. 
Jacobs, Terry M. Clark, Randy L. Filiault, Margaret M. Rice, Bartolmiej K. Sapeta, Robert B. 
Sutherland, George S. Hansel, Bettina A. Chadbourne, Philip M. Jones, and Mitchell H. 
Greenwald were present. Janis O. Manwaring, Thomas F. Powers, Gary P. Lamoureux, Stephen 
L. Hooper and David C. Richards were absent.  Councilor Chadbourne led the Pledge of 
Allegiance. A motion by Councilor Greenwald to accept the minutes from the January 17, 2019 
regular meeting was duly seconded by Councilor Jones.   The motion passed with a unanimous 
vote in favor. 
 
ANNOUNCEMENTS – MAYOR 
 
The Mayor announced that the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee will continue its 
Capital Improvements Program review on Thursday, February 14, 2019 at 5:30 PM.   The CIP 
schedule shows one additional FOP meeting on February 28, 2019, but it may not be necessary.   
Continuing on with the CIP, a Public Hearing is scheduled for Thursday, March 7, 2019 at 7:00 
PM.   The FOP Committee is scheduled to make its recommendations on March 7th and the 
adoption of the CIP is scheduled for the Council meeting on March 21, 2019. 
 
CONFIRMATIONS 

A motion was made by Councilor Greenwald and duly seconded by Councilor Jones to confirm 
the following nominations: David C. Richards to serve as a regular member of College City 
Commission with a term to expire December 31, 2021; Andrea White to serve as a regular 
member of Airport Development and Marketing Committee with a term to expire December 31, 
2021; Louise Zerba to serve as an alternate member of Heritage Commission with a term to 
expire December 31, 2021; and Pamela Knight to serve as a regular member of the Martin 
Luther King Jr./Jonathan Daniels Committee with a term to expire December 31, 2021. On a roll 
call vote, with 10 Councilors present and voting in favor, the nominations were confirmed. 
Councilors Manwaring, Powers, Lamoureux, Hooper and Richards were absent.   
 
NOMINATIONS 
 
The following nominations were received from the Mayor:  Louise Zerba to serve as an alternate 
member on the Zoning Board of Adjustment with a term to expire December 31, 2021; Dr. 
Steven Bill to serve as an alternate member of Conservation Commission with a term to expire 
December 31, 2019; Christine Houston to serve as a regular member of Heritage Commission 
with a term to expire December 31, 2021; Cary Gaunt to serve as an alternate member of Energy 
and Climate Committee with a term to expire December 31, 2020;  Ely Thayer to serve as a 
regular member of College City Commission with a term to expire December 31, 2019; and 
Jennie Newcombe  to serve as a regular member of Trustees of Trust Funds and Cemetery 
Trustees with a term to expire December 31, 2021. The nominations were tabled until the next 
regular meeting. 
 
COMMUNICATION – STEPHEN ROKES/LIBERTY UTILITIES – REQUEST FOR 
EASEMENT – BENEATH HICKEY-DESILETS PARK – INSTALLATION AND 
OPERATION OF DISTRIBUTION LINE FOR PROPANE/AIR DISTRIBUTION SYSTEM 
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A communication was received from Stephen Rokes, on behalf of Liberty Utilities, requesting an 
easement from the City that would allow the installation and operation of a distribution line for 
their propane/air distribution system beneath a small portion of Hickey-Desilets Park.  The 
request was referred to the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee. 
 
COMMUNICATION – NANCY SHELDON/SHALLDU, LTD – ACQUISITION OF THE 
RAIL SPUR THAT BISECTS TWO PARCELS OF PROPERTY – CORNER OF RALSTON 
AND EMERALD STREETS 
  
A communication was received from Nancy Sheldon, on behalf of Shalldu, Ltd., seeking to 
acquire the rail spur that bisects two parcels on the corner of Ralston and Emerald Streets.  The 
request was referred to the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee and the Bicycle 
Pedestrian Path Advisory Committee. 
 
COMMUNICATION – TIM ZINN/LET IT SHINE – REQUEST TO USE CITY PROPERTY – 
2019 PUMPKIN FESTIVAL 
  
A communication was received from Tim Zinn, on behalf of Let It Shine, requesting their annual 
request for use of City property for the 2019 Pumpkin Festival.  The request was referred to the 
Planning, Licenses and Development Committee. 
 
MSFI REPORT – ROXBURY STREET BRIDGE REPLACEMENT – AESTHETIC OPTIONS 
– PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT 
 
The Chair separated the two recommendations in the Committee report.  The City Manager 
referred to a handout that had been placed on the Councilors’ desks on the various options. She 
noted this is a bridge aid project with a 80/20 match, with 80% being paid by the State and 20% 
being paid by the City. Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee report read 
recommending eliminating the lighting as an option in the Roxbury Street bridge designs. A 
motion by Councilor Filiault to carry out the intent of recommendation one was duly seconded 
by Councilor Greenwald.  The motion passed with a unanimous vote in favor.  Municipal 
Services, Facilities & Infrastructure Committee recommending Option A be selected for the 
Roxbury Street bridge railings. A motion by Councilor Filiault to carry out the intent of the 
report was duly seconded by Councilor Greenwald.  The motion failed to carry with a unanimous 
vote in opposition.  A motion by Councilor Filiault for bridge rail option C was seconded by 
Councilor Jones.  The motion passed with a unanimous vote in favor. 
 
FOP REPORT – REQUEST TO SOLICIT AND REPORT ON DONATIONS – HUMAN 
RESOURCES DEPARTMENT 
 
Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee report read recommending that the City 
Manager be authorized to do all things necessary to solicit and accept donations from local and 
regional businesses and service vendors to be used for events sponsored by employees in 2019. 
A motion by Councilor Greenwald to carry out the intent of the report was duly seconded by 
Councilor Jacobs. The motion passed with a unanimous vote in favor. 
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FOP REPORT – REQUEST TO ACCEPT WELLNESS GRANT – HUMAN RESOURCES 
DEPARTMENT 
 
Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee report read recommending that the City 
Manager be authorized to do all things necessary to accept the wellness grant from HealthTrust 
to be used for employee wellness activities in 2019. A motion by Councilor Greenwald to carry 
out the intent of the report was duly seconded by Councilor Jacobs. The motion passed with a 
unanimous vote in favor. 
 
FOP REPORT – PAMELA RUSSELL-SLACK – PUBLIC RESTROOMS AT FORMER 
TRANSPORTATION CENTER AND DOWNTOWN RESTROOM – PARKS, RECREATION 
AND FACILITIES DIRECTOR 
 
Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee report read recommending these items be 
accepted as informational.  The report was filed into the record as informational.  
 
FOP REPORT – ADOPT A BENCH DONATION – PARKS, RECREATION AND 
FACILITIES DIRECTOR 
 
Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee report read recommending that the City 
Manager be authorized to do all things necessary to accept the donation of a bench from the 
Keene High School Class of 1956 and that the bench be placed along the Cheshire Rail Trail.  A 
motion by Councilor Greenwald to carry out the intent of the report was duly seconded by 
Councilor Jacobs. The motion passed with a unanimous vote in favor. 
 
FOP REPORT – ACCEPTANCE OF DONATION – ST. JAMES THRIFT SHOP – PARKS, 
RECREATION AND FACILITIES DIRECTOR 
 
Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee report read recommending that the City 
Manager be authorized to do all things necessary to accept a donation of $750.00 from the St. 
James Thrift Shop and that the money be used by the Martin Luther King Jr. / Jonathan Daniels 
Committee for its annual programming.  A motion by Councilor Greenwald to carry out the 
intent of the report was duly seconded by Councilor Jacobs. The motion passed with a 
unanimous vote in favor. 
 
FOP REPORT – SPONSORSHIP UPDATE – PARKS, RECREATION AND FACILITIES 
DIRECTOR 
 
Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee report read recommending this item be accepted 
as informational.  The report was filed into the record as informational. 
 
FOP REPORT – TAXIWAY ‘A’ ENGINEERING CONTRACT – AIRPORT MANAGER 
 
Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee report read recommending that the City 
Manager be authorized to all things necessary to execute a Professional Engineering Services 
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contract with Dubois & King for the design and construction administration of the Taxiway 'A' 
extension and reconstruction.  A motion by Councilor Greenwald to carry out the intent of the 
report was duly seconded by Councilor Jacobs. A motion by Councilor Greenwald to amend the 
report by including the language “up to $373,740” as the contract amount was duly seconded by 
Councilor Jacobs.   The City Manager explained that the language is needed due to the amount 
we have in the CIP budget, the remaining amount will be coming from the Federal sources that 
we have not secured at this point. The motion to amend the recommendation passed with a 
unanimous vote in favor.  The motion to carry out the intent of the report as amended passed 
with a 9 in favor and one opposed.  Councilor Sutherland opposed.  
 
FOP REPORT – SOLAR EXEMPTION DISCUSSION – ASSESSING DEPARTMENT 
 
Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee report read recommending staff draft an 
appropriate Resolution to remove the cap on the exemption for solar arrays.  A motion by 
Councilor Greenwald to carry out the intent of the report was duly seconded by Councilor 
Jacobs. The motion passed with a unanimous vote in favor. 
 
CITY MANAGER COMMENTS 
 
The City Manager updated the Council that the grant for Marlboro Street has been awarded.  The 
total grant amount is $598,000; $478,400 will be Federal Funds and the $119,600 is the City’s 
match amount.  This match will come from the funds that have been appropriated for the FY19 
CIP.  The scope of the project will include:  bike lanes; sidewalk improvements; traffic 
commons; crosswalk improvements; and street-scaping.  This will also create a formal accessible 
connection from Marlboro Street to the Industrial Heritage Trail.  The utility work will be done 
during this summer.   
 
The City Manager announced that City Hall has a new drop box.   It was installed at the front 
door of City Hall to accept check payments.   The City Manager continued that the Department 
Heads are working on their Operating Budget requests, which are due on February 21.   
 
MORE TIME 
 
More time was granted by the Chair for the following items in Committee: Pathways for Keene – 
Request to Use City Property – 4 on the 4th Road Race; Councilor Filiault – Hours of Operation 
– Hawkers or Peddlers . 
 
MEMORANDUM – PLANNING DIRECTOR AND ORDINANCE O-2019-01: RELATING 
TO THE CONSERVATION COMMISSION 
 
A memorandum was received from the Finance Director along with Ordinance O-2019-01: 
Relating to the Conservation Commission. The memorandum was filed into the record. 
Ordinance O-2019-01 was referred by the Chair to the Finance, Organization and Personnel 
Committee.  
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FOP REPORT AND ORDINANCE O-2019-02: RELATING TO WATER AND SEWER 
RATES 

Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee report read recommending the adoption of 
Ordinance O-2019-02 Relating to Water and Sewer Rates. The report was filed into the record.  
Ordinance O-2019-02 was read for the second time. A motion by Councilor Greenwald for 
adoption of the Ordinance was duly seconded by Councilor Jacobs.  On roll call vote, 10 
Councilors were present and voting in favor. Councilors Manwaring, Powers, Lamoureux, 
Hooper and Richards were absent.  Ordinance O-2019-02 declared adopted with an effective 
January 1, 2019. 

RESOLUTION R-2019-03: IN APPRECIATION OF DONNA L. HANSCOM UPON HER 
RETIREMENT  

Resolution R-2019-03: In Appreciation of Donna L. Hanscom Upon Her Retirement was read by 
title only.  A motion by Councilor Greenwald for adoption of the Resolution was duly seconded 
by Councilor Jacobs.  The motion carried with a unanimous vote in favor. 

MEMORANDUM – MAYOR AND RESOLUTION R-2019-04:  RELATING TO HUMAN 
RIGHTS AND THE MARTIN LUTHER KING, JR./JONATHAN DANIELS COMMITTEE 

A memorandum was received from the Mayor along with Resolution R-2019-04. The 
memorandum was filed into the record.  Resolution R-2019-04 was referred by the Chair to the 
Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee. 

ADJOURNMENT 

At 7:48 PM, there being no further business, the Mayor adjourned the meeting.  

A true record, attest:      
City Clerk 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

February 19, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Kendall W. Lane, Mayor

ITEM: A.1.

SUBJECT: Nomination

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council February 21, 2019.
Tabled until the next regular meeting.

RECOMMENDATION:
I hereby nominate the following individual to serve on the designated Board or Commission:
 
Heritage Commission
Cauley Powell, slot 2 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2021
95 Main Street

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Nomination_Powell



C  A  U  L  E  Y    P  O  W  E  L  L 
95 Main St., Suite #1                708-601-0482 
Keene, NH 03431                     
 
 
FLORENTINE FILMS (American Documentaries, Inc.)                   ASSISTANT TO THE DIRECTOR 
Walpole, NH                      August 2012-current 
 
Grover Cleveland, Again! A Treasury of American Presidents 
Co-author and project manager, Fall 2013 – Summer 2016 

Contributions included: primary research, creative and content input, and coordination with publisher and 
editor through writing, editing, layout, design, printing, and marketing. 

New York Times Bestseller, Middle Grade Hardcover Fiction 
 
American Prairie Reserve, Ken Burns American Heritage Prize 
Liaison on behalf of Ken Burns, Fall 2016 – Present 

Contributions include: approval of physical materials/branding, coordination of correspondence to jury and 
nominating committee members, event day logistical management, and ongoing stewardship with APR reps. 

Prize winners: David McCullough (2017), Maya Lin (2018), Dr. N. Scott Momaday (2019) 
 
Florentine Films, ongoing responsibilities: 

Event Management:  Coordinator and onsite manager of all NH based consultant and advisor screenings, third 
party shoots, company parties, and other non-company events held in our facilities (fundraisers, etc.) 
Includes: Event designing; logistical arrangements with vendors and hired staff; tech coordination; advance 
purchasing; site set-up and break-down. 
 
Photo Database/Promotional Image Requests: Maintain and distribute photos for use in promotion (by film 
and by producer) in coordination with PBS engaged publicity firm and presenting station WETA for both press 
and website use.  Also manage a company image database of behind the scenes production stills, signature film 
images, and event and staff photos. 
 
The Better Angels Society/Future Projects:  Steward the working relationship with the 501(c)3 fundraising 
organization and fiscal sponsor for Ken Burns/Florentine Films.  Includes the maintenance of future project 
proposal materials, synchronization of content from between the two organizations, and individualized 
fundraising outreach preparation. 
 
Awards: Spearhead Primetime Emmy/News & Documentary Emmy Award submissions, including FYC 
campaigns.  Led submissions for: The Central Park Five; The Address; The Roosevelts: An Intimate History; Jackie 
Robinson; The Sharps’ War: Two Who Defied the Nazis; The Vietnam War; and The Mayo Clinic: Faith-Hope-Science. 
 
Company Archive: Manage the collection and aggregation of archived files across four offices.  Includes: The 
creation of a digitization protocol and workflow; implementation of new conventions for in-production films 
while retroactively applying it to past projects; management and organization of off-site storage. 
 
Permission Requests: Coordinate as needed on requests, including screenings and license requests.  Direct 
work with legal representation to draft contracts and negotiate limitations of third party agreements. 
 
Interns: Train and directly manage seasonal interns. Includes: Preparing tasks, reviewing work, offering 
feedback, and, when appropriate, completing paperwork for academic credit. 
 
Accounting (previously): Served for two years in an associate financial position, assisting CFO with quarterly 
residual allocations, work/location tracking for tax purposes, credit card billing, and maintenance of the 
invoice filing system.  Trained three subsequent financial team hires on various protocols.  
 
Other Responsibilities: Correspondence, end of project fulfillment, inter-company merchandise management 
and ordering, general office operational needs, ongoing maintenance of propery insurance catalog, including 
antique quilt collection.  Served two years as NH property manager, which included the care and maintenance 
of seven buildings,  coordinating amongst three cleaning teams, a housekeeper, contractors, utility and other 
vendors, staff, and tenants. 
 
 
 



C  A  U  L  E  Y    P  O  W  E  L  L 
 
PROFESSIONAL SKILLS & COMMUNITY INVOLVEMENT 
 
• Fluent in the Microsoft Office Suite (particularly Word and Excel), Google Suite (particularly Docs and Pages), 

and Filemaker Pro (version 11-16).  Can do minor apple scripting for Filemaker.  Comfortable with Zoom H4N. 
• Avid reader, decent bowler, great at Tetris, hit or miss on plant ownership—though I always try my best.  

Consistent blood and platelet donor, Co-op member, and enthusiastic outdoors person. 
• Ten years of administrative experience in four unique offices.  Exceptionally comfortable with phones, having 

often acted as the ‘face/voice’ of an organization.  Have proven skill in multitasking, troubleshooting problems, 
and am a quick learner with rapid comprehension skills.  Thrive in fast-paced, multi-faceted environments. 

 
 
EDUCATION 
 
Bennington College                         Bachelor of the Arts 
Bennington, VT                                       2007-2011 
 
Social Science concentration; advanced work in history, political science, and sound design.  Non-traditional school 
with a focus on practical field experience.  Campus involvement included under “Additional Experience.” 
 
 
ADDITIONAL EXPERIENCE 
 
Dialysis Clinic Incorporated, Boston MA (June 2011-August 2012) ASSISTANT TO THE SOCIAL WORKER 

Worked at a NFP clinic that hosted an outpatient rotation of over 100 individuals. Assisted patients with Mass 
Health and Medicare paperwork to maximize benefits and resolve access issues. Administered federally 
required surveys and liaised with hospital nephrology team and DCI Outcomes Monitoring Program. 
 

Hungry Mother Restaurant, Cambridge MA (August 2011-August 2012) BACKWAITER 
 
Student Educational Policies Committee, Bennington College, Bennington VT (2010) SOCIAL SCIENCE REP. 

Voting member of the SEPC body. Represented the student body in issues affecting academic life at Bennington 
College. Served as a liaison among students, faculty and administration while considering questions and making 
changes to academic policy. 

 
Budget Allocation Committee, Bennington College, Bennington VT (Fall 2009-Spring 2011) COMMITTEE MEMBER 

Served as founding member by request of the Dean of the Office of Student Life. Responsible for allocating the 
Bennington College annual budget to clubs, events, and organizations on campus. Read funding proposals and 
kept track of funds. 

 
Office of Admissions, Bennington College, Bennington VT (Fall 2008-Spring 2011) INTERN LEADER 

Responsible for scheduling all potential student campus visits. Represented college through phone, email, and 
face-to-face exchanges. Was responsible for delegating work to junior staff, facilitating conversations, and giving 
tours as needed. 
 

Bennington Free Press, Bennington College, Bennington VT (Winter/Spring 2011) NEWS EDITOR  
Worked as News Editor for the Bennington College newspaper. Served as BFP senior staff for one year.  Wrote 
copy for two years.  
 

Bennington Radio Project, Bennington College, Bennington VT (2011) COFOUNDER, PRODUCER and HOST 
Co-creator of the Bennington Radio Project, a sound design experiment and course of study.  Built website, 
created podcasts, and organized structure of BRP management with dean. Recorded performances, live events, 
interviews, and readings. 
 

KBOO Community Radio, Portland OR (Winter 2010-Spring 2011) NEWSROOM INTERN 
Wrote copy on local, national, and international news topics for daily evening news broadcasts. Executed 
interviews and produced news packages. Held the role of newsreader for duration of internship. Participated 
in on air fundraising drive. 
 
 



C  A  U  L  E  Y    P  O  W  E  L  L 
 

MA Governor Deval Patrick Re-election Campaign, Boston MA (Summer 2010) INTERN DATA COORDINATOR 
Intern leader tasked with overseeing data collection for regional heads as well as overall campaign 
progress.  Trained staff and interns on proper database search technique. Participated in GOTV events and one-
on-one voter work. 
 

BBC Radio Manchester, Manchester UK (Winter 2009-Spring 2010) INTERN 
Worked with production teams on content including arranging guests and scheduling air time. Assisted local 
work for BBC National ‘100 Items in History’ project.  Completed training on ENPS, Radioman, and the Legal 
Online and Safeguarding Trust programs. 

 
Planned Parenthood League of Massachusetts , Boston MA (Summer 2010) VOTER ACTION PROJECT INTERN 

Was educated through the Planned Parenthood Advocacy Fund on campaign strategy, technique, and involving 
women in politics. 

 
Chicago Blackhawks NHL Team, Chicago IL (Winter 2009-Spring 2009) COMMUNITY RELATIONS INTERN 

Worked with Blackhawk Charities to engage fans at games.  Completed filing and paperwork related to 
charitable requests received and given.  Acted as an assistant during private events for the team and assisted 
Blackhawks senior staff. 

 
Chicago Dramatists, Chicago, IL (Summer 2008) OUTREACH INTERN 

Completed administrative work for the theatre and outreach program. Organized and ran the annual Many 
Voices Project (a playwriting competition for minority playwrights) at the Chicago Dramatists theatre. 

 
Sisters of Rwanda, Kigali, Rwanda (Winter 2008) INTERN 

Recorded and transcribed interviews with sex workers and those infected with HIV/AIDS during the genocide. 
Researched woman’s education and compiled data for a baseline study with the goal of legislative reform. 

 
Never Again Rwanda, Kigali, Rwanda (Winter 2008) INTERN 

Worked with youth clubs on projects regarding post-genocidal Rwanda. Researched the genocide of 1994. 
 
Office of Student Life, Bennington College, Bennington VT (Spring 2008-Fall 2010) ADMINISTRATIVE ASSISTANT 
 
Meyer Recreation Barn, Bennington College, Bennington VT (Spring 2008-Spring 2011) MONITOR 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

January 29, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Mayor Kendall W. Lane

ITEM: B.1.

SUBJECT: Confirmations

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council February 21, 2019.
Voted unanimously to confirm the nominations.
 
In City Council February 7, 2019.
Tabled until the next regular meeting.

RECOMMENDATION:
I hereby nominate the following individuals to serve on the designated Board or Commission:
 
Zoning Board of Adjustment
Louise Zerba, slot 7 alternate Term to expire Dec. 31, 2021
re-nomination

Conservation Commission
Dr. Steven Bill, slot 8 alternate Term to expire Dec. 31, 2019
69 Baker Street

Heritage Commission
Christine Houston, slot 4 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2021
92 Ridgewood Avenue

Energy and Climate Committee
Cary Gaunt, slot 9 alternate Term to expire Dec. 31, 2020
110 Arch Street, Apt. 19

College/City Commission
Ely Thayer, slot 6 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2019
110 Arch Street, Apt. 4

Trustees of Trust Funds and Cemetery
Trustees



Jennie Newcombe, slot 5 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2021
324 Main Street

 
 
 

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Bill_background

Houston_background

Gaunt_background

Thayer_background

Newcombe_background



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

February 9, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Frank Richter

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.1.

SUBJECT: Frank Richter - Resignation - Partner City Committee

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council February 21, 2019.
Voted unanimously to accept the resignation with regret and appreciation for service on the board.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication_Richter

BACKGROUND:
Frank Richter is resigning his membership on the Partner City Committee.   He is working in another part of the
State and finds it difficult to make the committee's meeting cycle. Mr. Richter has been a member on the Partner
City Committee since January 2018.
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City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

February 14, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Stephen Rokes, Liberty Utilities

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.2.

SUBJECT: Stephen Rokes/Liberty Utilities - Withdrawal Request for Easement - Beneath Hickey-Desilets
Park - Installation and Operation of Distribution Line for Propane/Air Distribution System

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council February 21, 2019.
Voted unanimously to accept the withdrawal of the communication.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Commuication - Liberty Utilities

BACKGROUND:
Liberty Utilities is withdrawing the request for an easement to install and operate a line beneath the Hickey-
Desilets Park.



hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
In City Council February 21, 2019.
Voted unanimously to accept the withdrawal 
of the communication.

hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
Deputy City Clerk



External Communication
Transmittal Form

February 18, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Zach Luse, Paragon Digital Marketing

THROUGH: Patricia Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.3.

SUBJECT: Zach Luse/Paragon Digital Marketing - Application for Community Revitalization Tax Relief
Incentive (79-E) - Former Grace Methodist Church at 34 Court Street

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council February 21, 2019.
Referred to the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication_Luse

Application Form_79-E

BACKGROUND:
Zach Luse, founder of Paragon Digital Marketing is submitting an application for Community Revitalization Tax
Relief Incentive (RSA79-E) and is requesting that the City Council consider the maximum relief of 5 years that
would allow for their successful investment in downtown Keene through the reuse of the former Grace
Methodist Church at 34 Court Street.   



hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
In City Council February 21, 2019.
Referred to the Finance, Organization 
and Personnel Committee.

hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
Deputy City Clerk















































































































































External Communication
Transmittal Form

February 19, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Attorney Thomas Burack, 560 Main Street, LLC

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.4.

SUBJECT: Attorney Thomas Burack/560 Main Street, LLC - Expression of Interest in Acquiring City
Property - 560 Main Street

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council February 21, 2019.
Referred to the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication_Burack

BACKGROUND:
On behalf of 560 Main Street, LLC Attorney Thomas Burack is expressing his client's interest in acquiring a
parcel of land commonly known as the Keene Old City Landfill at 560 Main Street.
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City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

February 13, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Planning, Licenses and Development Committee

ITEM: D.1.

SUBJECT: Stephen Rokes/Liberty Utilities - Request for Easement - Beneath Hickey-Desilets Park -
Installation and Operation of Distribution Line for Propane/Air Distribution System

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council February 21, 2019.
Report filed as informational.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee recommends the request by Liberty
Utilities be denied.

BACKGROUND:
Stephen Rokes, of 80 Pearl Street and Andrew Mills addressed the request. Mr. Rokes said they are looking
for an easement through the Hickey Desilets Park in order to construct and maintain their distribution line.  Mr.
Mills said they need to increase reliability by creating a continuous loop to support the system for Keene
residents.  The loop system basically ties two sections together to form a continuous loop.  This is a natural
evolution and with that they are looking for an easement that would allow them to bore a pipe across the
Ashuelot River near Winchester Street.  Mr. Mills explained the bore path noting they would try to limit the
curve to ease the strain on the pipe during a pullback process.  Doing this will push them out into City
property.  Mr. Mills identified the easement area as being the southeast corner of the park; it would be 14 feet
wide extending from the west from the bank of the Ashuelot River 175 feet,  
 
Chair Richards noted his understanding is you can go along the current ROW without going under the park. 
Mr. Mills replied in the affirmative.  Chair Richards continued so why would you want to go under the Park
rather than with the other utilities along the other path.  Mr. Mills said the other utilities were installed during
bridge construction; they are hanging underneath the bridge.  He continued it is difficult to install a utility once
the bridge is installed.  A structural engineer is needed and it is very expensive.  We do not have a structural
engineer in-house. In order to stay in the City’s ROW we have to drill under the wing-wall which is not an
engineering best practice as we could undermine the bridge.  Mr. Mills concluded replacing the bridge is not
something they want to do.
 
Chair Richards noted his concern that the City is giving an easement through a Park for perpetuity when there is
an accepted method in practice without having to do that.  Kurt Blomquist, Public Works/Emergency
Management Director replied in the affirmative and reiterated the method described by Mr. Mills.  Mr.
Blomquist agreed there could be undermining of the wing-wall/abutment and it would be much more expensive
for them.



 
Chair Richards asked for Committee questions or comments.
 
Councilor Hansel wanted to know the activity level at this portion of the Park.  Andy Bohannon, Parks &
Recreation Director replied the activity level there is minimal.  He also noted moving forward to work along
Winchester Street the Park will be adjusted.  Mr. Bohannon also said the local Italian Society has adopted the
Park.  Following up, Councilor Hansel asked about the restrictions that would be placed on the City.  Mr.
Blomquist explained the language would be similar to other easements; for example we could not build a
building or put a storage shed over the top of it.  Chair Richards clarified this is forever; Mr. Blomquist replied
in the affirmative until such time as they might abandon it.  Mr. Blomquist also clarified for Councilor Jones this
is the existing Winchester Street Bridge; not the Island Street Bridge.
 
Councilor Sapeta wanted to know the environmental considerations and worse case scenarios with the drilling. 
Mr. Mills explained they did get a license to cross the river from the PUC and these concerns have to be
identified during that process.  The major concern would be a frac-out which is an inadvertent return of the
drilling lubricant.
 
Councilor Rice asked the estimated timeframe of the project.  Mr. Mills explained the project and gave an
estimation of 15 business days.
 
Councilor Sapeta commented he wanted to weigh out the advantages for all involved.  He pointed out the
applicant’s proposal would be less expensive for them.  Continuing he said the City would lose a parcel.  He
then asked if there was something else the applicant could offer in exchange for that parcel.  Mr. Mills replied
the pipe would be 10 feet under the surface and the City is free to place anything on top of it that is not a
permanent structure.  Our parent company actually pays us to go out and do volunteer work so we could help
with the annual clean up.  Mr. Blomquist suggested offering ideas to the City Manager to keep in mind while we
work with Liberty Utilities.
 
Addressing Mr. Blomquist, the City Attorney referred to cut sheet L-1 that depicts the easement across the
Park and the two pits.  The City Attorney asked if there would be any special agreements would be required for
the installation of these pits.  Mr. Blomquist replied he believes both pits are within the ROW so they will be
addressed during the Excavation Permitting process.  The City Attorney clarified the only easement required
under this proposal would be for the one that crosses the Park.  Mr. Blomquist replied in the affirmative adding
it is the placement of the pipe for which they are seeking the easement.
 
Councilor Hansel asked Mr. Blomquist if we had any other projects in the City that had to go under the wing-
walls, and is this something he is comfortable with.  Mr. Blomquist replied when rebuilding bridges the utilities
have installed conduit under the bridge.  He agreed trying to retrofit after a bridge construction is a higher risk. 
Mr. Blomquist noted he is not aware of the City having done this in the past.  West Street is the only location he
is aware of gas hanging off the bridge; everything else is underground.
 
Councilor Jones asked if the new Island Street Bridge would be an option for the applicant.  Mr. Blomquist
replied they want to go to the west and the Island Street Bridge is to the north so it would make no sense for
them to do that.  Mr. Rokes reiterated this needs to tie into Pearl Street to create the loop.  Mr. Mills added the
pipes by Island Street are a different pressure and so they cannot be tied together.
 
Chair Richards asked for public comments or questions.
 
Carl Jacobs, Councilor Ward 2 asked how this project will affect the proposed rain garden.  Mr. Blomquist
noted when Liberty Utilities proposed this they were not that far along with the Winchester Street project and
this will be part of the discussion during our ongoing negotiations.  Referring to the idea that this is forever,
Councilor Jacobs asked if we have any control over what goes through that pipe overtime.  Mr. Blomquist



replied in the negative noting the permission for them to be here dates back to 1936.  Councilor Jacobs
continued by commenting that for Liberty Utilities it is not just a question of redundancy it is also an effort to
expand services.  Councilor Jacobs wanted this information to be on record.
 
Terry Clark, Councilor Ward 3 advised he is also an Intervener in this case before the PUC and he opposed
Liberty’s request to put a pipeline under the Ashuelot River.  Councilor Clark said it is not necessary for this
Committee to approve the petitioner’s request for them to accomplish the goal of expanding the distribution
system in Keene.   Councilor Clark reported he gave the City Clerk a copy of PUC Order 26-212 that was also
provided to the Committee.  He drew attention to Page 3 where it states option B was an equally acceptable
alternative to option A.  Councilor Clark pointed out nowhere in the report does it say that option B is a danger,
is any more risky, or any more expensive.  He noted that Liberty declined to discuss finances at the PUC
hearing as it would impugn their abilities during the bidding process.  Continuing, Councilor Clark said as they
are bringing the expense up today and he would like them to elaborate what the costs are.  They did not bring
up option B at this meeting.  The PUC did say it is an equally acceptable alternative.  Councilor Clark explained
the Park is dedicated to two local soldiers who died in WW2.  The pipe line would go right under their stone. 
Councilor Clark disagreed with Mr. Bohannon regarding the Park use.  He concluded by noting we are the
stewards of the park land and asked why we should give up our rights when they do have an alternative.  
Councilor Clark said option B is his favorite option because it protects the City’s constituents.  Councilor
Clark encouraged the Committee to review the PUC report.
 
Mike Sheehan, in-house Attorney for Liberty Utilities noted he was involved in the PUC proceedings described
by Councilor Clark.  He discussed the confusion over costs noting the expensive option is hanging it over the
bridge. Attorney Sheehan continued there is not a cost differential going from option A to option B.  The cost
for drill was confidential at the proceeding due to the future bidding process.  Option A is the preferred
engineering route which takes us under the Park and an easement would be needed.  Should option A not be
approved Mr. Mills designed option B which keeps us in the State’s Right-of-Way. 
 
Councilor Hansel asked why option A is preferred if it is not the cost factor.   Mr. Mills said it would costs one
to two percent more to do option B, and he conceded that cost is not a factor.  The risk to the wing-wall is
there although minimal.  As the engineer he wants to eliminate as much risk as possible.  Mr. Mills added they
prefer not to hang on bridges because if the pipe is under the bridge they are safe from floods.  Mr. Mills also
addressed the curve explaining if they have the easement it would be one continuous curve; if they do not have
the easement it would basically be two curves and an increase in pullback pressure which increases the number
of steps they have to take.
 
Chair Richards clarified through the City Attorney that the City is not being asked to choose between two
options here; they are being asked to give an easement through the Park.  The City Attorney said that is true.
The only thing in front of the Committee is the easement through the Park under option A.  If for some reason
the Committee does not prefer that option they would basically need to deny the request and the applicant could
proceed on their own with option B.  Chair Richards added it then would not even be a City Council matter; it
would be an administrative matter.  The City Attorney agreed.
 
Councilor Sapeta thanked Mr. Clark for shedding some light on this issue so the Committee has more
understanding of what is going on.  He also thanked Mr. Mills for his further explanation.
 
Councilor Jones addressed the lubricant Bentonite used during the boring process noting it is non-toxic.  He
referred to staff’s recommendation to place this on more time noting if that is the case he would like to see staff
directed to return with other recommended options, answer the question is the option the best advantage for the
City or for Liberty Utilities, and should this be presented to the Winchester Street Committee for the upcoming
project.  Chair Richards noted it is his intention to make a motion first and see where it goes.
 
Councilor Hansel said he is in favor of letting staff take a deeper look at this as the option to utilize park space



for perpetuity does seem kind of muddy.
 
Councilor Rice asked Mr. Bohannon to explain the process for voiding a park or changing its use.  Mr.
Bohannon explained the process and added he did not see why we would ever want to change a park’s use. 
Mr. Bohannon also verified the Park has no ties to the Land, Water, and Conservation Fund which would put it
in perpetuity forever and not allow the easement.  Councilor Rice asked if the land would just remain as
greenspace.  Chair Richards mentioned changes taking place within the City noting he does not want to remove
any options the City may have.  He also asked why we would have an easement over a Park when the utility can
remain in the ROW.
 
Terry Clark, Councilor Ward 3 said he would be interested in knowing why more time was recommended.  Mr.
Blomquist said it was his recommendation because he did not know what the Committee would dive into, and
more time was a place to start.  Chair Richards added he thinks we have all the facts and he would never
oppose a request for more information.  Councilor Hansel agreed with the Chair noting he did not know what
other information could be presented.  Mr. Blomquist reported they have been involved in the discussions with
Liberty and option B does pose a low risk.  There are no plans to replace that bridge for another 40 years.  Mr.
Blomquist concluded by noting if the Committee is not interested they can just say no.  Councilor Hansel asked
Mr. Blomquist if he would still want the Committee to put this on more time.  Mr. Blomquist replied in the
negative.
 
Carl Jacobs, Councilor Ward 2 clarified Liberty has two options that are equal for the most part and they do
have a preference.  He said from the City’s point of view there is a lot of potential downside to giving up our
right to this parcel. 
 
Councilor Sapeta said this will happen on way or another.  He noted he would be interested in having the City
Manager talk with Liberty about how they can help with some leadership and sustainability to offset the
potentially harmful footprint of gas through the pipeline.  Attorney Sheehan indicated the Committee should stay
tuned.  He said we are a progressive utility and you will see some good things in Keene.
 
Chair Richards confirmed with the City Attorney that motions are usually made in the positive first.  The City
Attorney confirmed, adding if the positive motion fails you would then make a motion in the negative. 
Councilor Sapeta made a point of order regarding the motion.  Chair Richards clarified what would take place
for Councilor Sapeta.  Mr. Mills added a last comment regarding the Building Code setbacks noting the reason
for the 14 feet was so as not to affect any future construction.
 
There being no further questions or comments from the Committee or public Chair Richards asked for a
motion.
 
Councilor Rice made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Hansel.
 
On a vote of 0-5, the Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee recommends the approval of the request
by Liberty Utilities.  The motion failed unanimously with all Committee members in opposition.
 
Councilor Rice made a second motion which was seconded by Chair Richards.
 
On a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses, and Development Committee recommends the request by Liberty
Utilities be denied.
 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

February 13, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Planning, Licenses and Development Committee

ITEM: D.2.

SUBJECT: Petition for a License to Construct and Maintain a Natural Gas Pipeline - Councilor Clark

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council February 21, 2019.
Report filed as informational.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee moves to recommends the background
information supplied by Councilor Clark on the PUC petition be accepted as informational.
 

BACKGROUND:
Noting he had a conversation with Councilor Clark, Chair Richards moved agenda item #3 up next.  Councilor
Clark sent this in as information to be viewed in regards to agenda item #2.
 
There being no questions from the Committee or public Chair Richards asked for a motion.
 
Councilor Jones made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Hansel.
 
On a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee moves to recommends the background
information supplied by Councilor Clark on the PUC petition be accepted as informational.
 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

February 14, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.3.

SUBJECT: Dubois & King Airport Management Contract - Airport Manager

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council February 21, 2019.
Report tabled until the next regular meeting.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to enter into a management contract with Dubois & King for up to one-
year to provide day to day management of airport operations, in accordance with the Scope of Services, for an
amount not to exceed $100,000 and to allow the use of airport budget personnel wage and benefit lines to fund
this contract.

BACKGROUND:
Airport Manager Jack Wozmak began by introducing Guy Ruelle from Dubois & King. Mr. Wozmak stated he
was at the end of his management contract period with the City. Mr. Wozmak noted that he became the Airport
Director 3 years ago and was asked to accomplish specific tasks including the 10 Year Master Plan, the removal
of obstructions from trees, and the reconstruction of the 14-32 runway.
 
He continued that during his tenure, landing fees, fuel sales and tenant rents have increased.  The City has seen
quite a successful uptick at the airport and quite a bit of renovations has occurred.  Working with the Airport
Development and Marketing Committee they have been looking more at the next phase of the development of
the airport and specifically whether there was any opportunity to establish commercial air service (Part 139
Certified).  
 
Mr. Wozmak continued it is appropriate to go through a transition and to introduce a level of airport
management to engage other experts to gather data and potential undertake schedule air service.  Mr. Wozmak
stated to that end he has recommended Dubois & King take on this management role. Mr. Wozmak talked
about Mr. Ruelle’s experience with airport management. He has overseen ten airports in Vermont and has
experience in creating airports for development and bringing them up to a level where they can support
commercial air traffic. Mr. Wozmak felt Mr. Ruelle would be the best choice for the next year. Mr. Wozmak
stated this is a choice the City Manager is in support of and it is a choice that is appropriate until the City is able
to fill the role of the Airport Manager, which could take some time. He felt having Mr. Ruelle at the airport could
also help with this search process.
 
Mr. Ruelle stated he is happy to be present at today’s meeting and began by saying that he worked for 15 years



with the State of Vermont as their Aeronautics Administrator managing airports (taking under-performing
airports to an acceptable stage). Mr. Ruelle stated he has learned a lot working alongside Mr. Wozmak for the
past 19 months. Mr. Ruelle stated his company already has a contract with the airport to move capital projects
forward, but his expertise is in airport management, flight instruction, air traffic control and other facets of
aviation and felt this expertise can benefit the airport.
 
Councilor Jacobs verified the City is not appropriating additional monies for this position. Mr. Wozmak agreed
this does not change the airport budget at all. 
 
Councilor Powers asked whether this would be a full time position. The City Manager stated there will not be a
full time presence at the airport - it will be Monday, Wednesday and Friday, but Mr. Ruelle will be assigned
other special projects as well. Mr. Wozmak noted the airport will not want for coverage as there is a layer of
people who will be able to respond in any emergency situation.  Mr. Wozmak felt the change will be seamless
and did not think the public will see any gaps.
 
Councilor Powers asked whether the Manager feels a recruitment process will take a year. Ms. Dragon stated
she hoped it would not take a year, but this contract gives the City the flexibility to terminate the services of
Dubois & King one a permanent person is hired.
 
Councilor Powers made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Chadbourne.
 
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to enter into a management contract with Dubois & King for up to one-
year to provide day to day management of airport operations, in accordance with the Scope of Services, for an
amount not to exceed $100,000 and to allow the use of airport budget personnel wage and benefit lines to fund
this contract.
 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

February 14, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.4.

SUBJECT: Acceptance of Donation - Monadnock Squares - Parks, Recreation and Facilities Department

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council February 21, 2019.
Vote unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept the donation of $300.00 from the Monadnock Squares and that
the money be used for any improvements needed at the Keene Recreation Center.

BACKGROUND:
Parks, Recreation and Facilities Director Andrew Bohannon addressed the Committee next. Mr. Bohannon
stated the Department is in receipt of a donation in the amount of $300 from Monadnock Squares. They are one
of the oldest tenants at the Recreation Center. They have given an annual donation of $300 for the upkeep of the
facility or for furniture that is needed.

 
Councilor Jacobs made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Powers.
 
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept the donation of $300.00 from the Monadnock Squares and that
the money be used for any improvements needed at the Keene Recreation Center.



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

February 14, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.5.

SUBJECT: License Fees for Events Requiring Staff Protocols - City Clerk

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council February 21, 2019.
Report filed as informational.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends reporting out Councilor
Manwaring's communication on license fees as informational.

BACKGROUND:
City Clerk Patty Little stated this item has been on the Committee’s more time agenda since March 2018 and
was originally raised by Councilor Manwaring. The Councilor had some firsthand knowledge of the effort that
goes into protocol meetings from staff because of her participation with the 4 on the 4th road race event.       
 
The issue the Councilor raised was in reference to the $25 license fee and whether this amount was sufficient for
the effort staff was putting in at the protocol meetings.    
 
Over the past year, staff have been meeting with the City Manager and have been looking at several documents
that dictate how license fees are established – such as, State Law, City Ordinances, City Council Policies and
Administrative Directives. Ms. Little explained State Law is the highest directive to a municipality. The State
Law stipulates licenses and permits shall not exceed an amount reasonably calculated to cover regulatory,
administrative and enforcement cost of the activity.
 
Ms. Little continued that the staff that attend these protocol meetings are making recommendations for public
safety and logistical concerns.  Their effort is not considered administrative under the statute. The only
department considered to be administrative is the Clerk’s office.
 
Ms. Little noted protocol meetings for an event such as the Pumpkin Festival is labor intensive and the protocol
document (that is created to guide the petitioner’s and staff’s efforts) can be close to 100 pages long.  She
noted her staff attends these protocol meetings, takes notes and documents any recommendations into a
protocol document.
 
The fiscal policy was the other guiding document that was reviewed.  The fiscal policy says fees and charges
shall be set at something less than full cost recovery when there is no intended relationship between the amount
paid and the benefit received. Ms. Little stated in any given year there could be 20 events that require one or two



protocol meetings.  The other half of the events are dealt with administratively by soliciting comments from staff
electronically.
 
Protocol meetings can last up to an hour and could carry a $50 administrative charge for the clerk office staff to
attend these meetings.  20 meetings annually could carry a $1,000 exposure, which is not being recovered in any
license fees. She continued there was some thought that went into charging a separate fee for these protocol
meetings, but this was not well supported by staff.  
 
She noted protocol meetings are scheduled at the discretion of the Emergency Management Director – not
every event is going to require a protocol meeting. Having a separate invoice for protocol meetings would mean
that an applicant would not know their final charge at the point that they applied for a license. Invoicing for
protocol meetings would involve staff time for creating an invoice, tracking the money coming in, and crediting
the proper account.
 
Ms. Little stated what does seems to be reasonable is to create a license fee for two types of licenses that
always require a protocol meeting and no not presently have a license fee.  These licenses are a street
fair/community event and general use of city property. Ms. Little noted the license fee for a street
fair/community event was deleted by City Council a number of years ago at the request of Center Stage
Cheshire County.
 
Ms. Little continued that during the discussions, it was determined that the City Manager would be taking the
lead in any further discussions about an appropriate  level of service that staff  provides on the day of an event.
  This issued had been raised by Councilor Greenwald when Councilor Manwaring’s request was initially
considered.  In addition, the term “community event” which is a category of a license is often confused with the
funding authorization from the City Council.  Staff is suggesting that the term “community sponsored event” be
used during budget discussions to describe licensed events which may have funding from the City Council in
the operating budget.
 
The last time there was an amendment to these license fees was in 2005, which is when the license fee was
eliminated for the Pumpkin Festival.
 
Ms. Little added  that staff would like to draft an ordinance with any appropriate amendments to the license fees
and refer the  item to the PLD Committee for their consideration.  She noted that staff appreciates the issue
being raised by Councilor Manwaring.
 
Councilor Manwaring thanked all the staff who was involved with this work.
 
Councilor Powers compared the staff effort at protocol meetings as “overhead” in the private sector.
 
In response to a comment from Councilor Jacobs, the clerk noted it would be her intent to bring forward an
ordinance regarding license fees in the very near future.
 
Councilor Chadbourne made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Jacobs.
 
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends reporting out Councilor
Manwaring's communication on license fees as informational. A
 
A
 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

February 14, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.6.

SUBJECT: Marlboro Street - Transportation Alternatives Grant - Public Works

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council February 21, 2019.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept and execute a Transportation Alternatives Program (TAP) grant
from the New Hampshire Department of Transportation (NHDOT) and to execute a Memorandum of
Understanding for bicycle, pedestrian, streetscape, and roadway improvements on Marlboro Street corridor,
including the construction of a connection to the Cheshire Rail Trail in the vicinity of Bartholomew Court.
 
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends
that the City Manager be authorized to do all things necessary to negotiate and execute a sole-source
professional service contract with DuBois & King for engineering and technical services for grant-funded
pedestrian, bicycle, streetscape and roadway improvements on the Marlboro Street corridor for an amount not
to exceed $119,600 with funding to come from the Marlboro Street and Utilities Reconstruction Project.
 
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the City Manager be authorized
to do all things necessary to negotiate and execute easements and access agreements required for the
construction of pedestrian, bicycle, streetscape and roadway improvements on the Marlboro Street corridor.

BACKGROUND:
City Engineer Don Lussier was the next to address the Committee. Mr. Lussier stated the Marlboro Street
corridor is going to be under construction this coming season. The CIP includes a number of projects,
predominantly utility work. There are also funds for corridor improvements (street scape, bike lanes).
 
In the Fall 2018, staff applied for a Federal Highway Administration Grant and the suggestion was to use the
funds Council appropriated for street scape work as the City’s 20% match for this grant. On January 23, 2019,
DOT informed the City it will be receiving this grant in the amount $598,000 with a $119,000 City match.
 
Mr. Lussier then went on to explain the proposed motions outlined for this item:
 
The first one is for Manager to be able to do all the paperwork necessary to receive this grant. The second
action is to allow staff to begin the design process and award Dubois & King a sole source contract. Dubois &



King was selected through a competitive bid process to complete the design for the utility work. The
consultant’s scope of work still needs to be approved by DOT. The third item is to obtain temporary
construction easements for the work on Marlboro Street.
 
Ms. Dragon noted the second motion does not have the term “sole source” and asked that this language be
included as the Committee makes their recommendation.
 
Councilor Jacobs asked about the Memo of Understating.  Mr. Lussier stated this is between the City and
DOT in reference to the grant. He also asked for explanation of the funding. It was explained the $598,000 grant
is comprised of $119,600 of City funding which was previously appropriated in the CIP (the grant is for
$478,400). Councilor Jacobs clarified the $119,600 amount is the same amount requested by Dubois & King
and asked whether this was a coincidence. Mr. Lussier agreed it was a coincidence and added he took 20% of
the contract amount, but this placeholder has not been negotiated to reflect the scope of service for the design
contract
 
Councilor Powers asked whether water and sewer is separate from this work. He continued this year all of the
utility work will happen and next year the curbs will be realigned curbs and the crosswalks installed.
 
Councilor Clark made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Powers.
 
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept and execute a Transportation Alternatives Program (TAP) grant
from the New Hampshire Department of Transportation (NHDOT) and to execute a Memorandum of
Understanding for bicycle, pedestrian, streetscape, and roadway improvements on Marlboro Street corridor,
including the construction of a connection to the Cheshire Rail Trail in the vicinity of Bartholomew Court.
 
Councilor Clark made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Powers.
 
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to negotiate and execute a sole-source professional service contract with
DuBois & King for engineering and technical services for grant-funded pedestrian, bicycle, streetscape and
roadway improvements on the Marlboro Street corridor for an amount not to exceed $119,600 with funding to
come from the Marlboro Street and Utilities Reconstruction Project.
 
Councilor Clark made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Powers.
 
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the City Manager be authorized
to do all things necessary to negotiate and execute easements and access agreements required for the
construction of pedestrian, bicycle, streetscape and roadway improvements on the Marlboro Street corridor.
 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

February 14, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: H.1.

SUBJECT: Nancy Sheldon/Shalldu, Ltd. - Acquisition of the Rail Spur that Bisects Two Parcels of Property
- Corner of Ralston and Emerald Streets

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council February 21, 2019.
More time granted.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the communication regarding
the acquisition of the rail “spur” be placed on more time.

BACKGROUND:
Nancy Sheldon of 262 Central Park West, New York, NY addressed the Committee. Ms. Sheldon stated her
father purchased the property in question in the 1970’s. He later sold half the property to Al Braden where Braden
Printing is now located. She noted the portion they own is .33 acres in size and it has a very strange foot print,
coming to a point at Davis Street. Ms. Sheldon stated what they are asking from the City is to purchase a rail
“spur” which crosses Emerald Street and arcs towards the two properties. She stated in order to be able to
develop this property they have to do something with the rail “spur.”
 
Asst. City Manager/Community Development Director, Rhett Lamb addressed the Committee next. Mr. Lamb
stated Ms. Sheldon approached the City a few years ago. The City did not believe it owned the property; but
rather the City believed the property was owned by the State of New Hampshire. In 2010, the State approached
the City with the possibility of the City purchasing this property.  At that time the Council took the position that
they had no interest in the property. In 2011, from an opinion provided by Lou Barker at the DOT it was revealed
the City did in fact own this property.
 
Mr. Lamb referred to a Resolution that gives the City guidance on how to move forward with this sale. The first
step is to declare the property as “surplus” and then to authorize the Manager to enter into negotiations with the
interested party. In some cases, the City would place a property up for sale through the competitive bid process
or in some unique cases (because of the properties’ configuration) the City could choose a method outside of the
bid process, and this is what staff is proposing for this property.
 
Mr. Lamb stated this matter did go before the Bicycle Pedestrian Path Advisory Committee and the Committee
voted they would not oppose the sale of the rail spur with the caveat that the main corridor of the Ashuelot Rail
Trail and its right of way be maintained as is. Mr. Lamb stated in order to do what the Bicycle Pedestrian Path
Advisory Committee is asking for, the property will have to be subdivided, and the portion City would like to be



maintained for the trail be retained.  Mr. Lamb stated this can be done without having any effect on the bike path
and the proposed property.
 
Chair Greenwald asked whether there has been any communication with Braden Printing. Ms. Sheldon stated her
brother has been in communication with Al Braden who lives in Texas. Mr. Braden has an interest if the property
is put out for public bid or if the Sheldons negotiate with the City he would be interested in what wraps around his
property for a reasonable amount.  He is waiting for an update as to what the City decides.
 
The Chairman asked for the City Attorney’s opinion on this item. Attorney Mullins stated if there is interest from
Mr. Braden the City would need to take some time to take a closer look at this item as staff came before the
Committee with the understanding Mr. Braden would not have any interest in the property. He stated staff would
like the authority for the Manager to negotiate with the parties regarding the transfer of the property which is
agreeable to all parties.
 
Councilor Jacobs asked whether the committee is talking about three properties (the rail spur, as well as the
Sheldon and Braden properties). Mr. Lamb agreed.
 
The Chairman asked for other public comment.
 
Toby Tousley of 499 Washington Street stated he owns the property that abuts the subject property on the other
side of the railroad track.  He stated in 2011 he had formerly expressed interest in purchasing this property and
had gone before the Bicycle Pedestrian Path Advisory Committee as well. Mr. Tousley stated he would like to be
included in this sale as well. He noted he is not interested in the “spur” but there is a slice of land that abuts his
property that he would be interested in. Attorney Mullins recalled Mr. Tousley’s request, but at that time there was
question about the ownership of this land. He noted what is being discussed are separate pieces of property. If
Mr. Tousley is interested in the piece of land he just referred to, he is always welcome to submit a request to the
City for its consideration. Mr. Lamb stated this is a different parcel of land. Mr. Tousley stated he did make a
formal request, but that request never moved forward. The Chairman asked Mr. Tousley to re-submit something
in writing. Mr. Lamb agreed these are two separate pieces of land. He recalled that Mr. Tousley had come
forward the last time the Sheldons made a request to the DOT, but he did not recall anything formally being
submitted from Mr. Tousley.
 
Ms. Sheldon noted the rail “spur” being referred to is land between their property and the Braden property.
 
Councilor Clark made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Powers.
 
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the communication
regarding the acquisition of the rail “spur” be placed on more time.
 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

February 13, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Planning, Licenses and Development Committee

ITEM: H.2.

SUBJECT: Tim Zinn/Let it Shine - Request to Use City Property - 2019 Pumpkin Festival

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council February 21, 2019.
More time granted.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee recommends the request for use of city
property for the Pumpkin Festival be placed on more time so that protocol meetings could occur. 

BACKGROUND:
Tim Zinn, of 43 Grove Street reviewed the 2018 Festival’s success.  He indicated the attendance to be between
4,000 and 6,000 people.   Mr. Zinn commended and thanked all the volunteers, students (Keene and Swanzey),
City staff, and sponsors for their efforts.   He also mentioned the few local businesses that were part of the
Festival.   For 2019 they plan to hold the event on Sunday, October 27, 2019, utilizing the same footprint.  Mr.
Zinn outlined the activities and indicated they would maintain the cap of 5,000 pumpkins.   Mr. Zinn addressed
the one new request to have three to four local non-profits be allowed to sell baked goods and hot drinks.
 
Chair Richards commented he had no issues with a few non-profit vendors as long as the parameters are clearly
defined here tonight.
 
Chair Richards asked for Committee questions or comments.
 
Councilor Rice referred to the application and asked if the five tables would be under the five
canopies requested.  Mr. Zinn replied in the affirmative noting they are basically for protection against the
weather.
 
Councilor Sapeta thanked Mr. Zinn for starting the process early and for sticking with the theme Art in the
Heart.  Councilor Sapeta was also in favor of the scope of the event and the addition of a few non-profits.  He
suggested the organization think about Master Planning the event for the next 10 to 20 years thinking about how
the City and others can help.  Mr. Zinn said he was in favor of Councilor Sapeta’s suggestion and noted the
organization is open to Council’s concerns.
 
Chair Richards raised the issue of Sidewalk Café licenses and asked the City Attorney about conflicts.  He also
noted the option of obtaining permission to use the space from the license holders.  The City Attorney indicated
the City would not exercise its right to suspend those licenses and the City might have to make other spaces



available such as an Obstruction of Right-of-Way permit through the Department of Public Works.  He further
explained during the protocol meetings we would need to know who those vendors are and where they want to
go.  Mr. Zinn commented the initial thought was to put the tents on the west side of the square where there is
less going on and there would be no interference with restaurants.  Chair Richards clarified he did not want to
see two events conflicting legally.
 
Councilor Jones congratulated Mr. Zinn on doing a great job.  He referred to the history of the event and
commented Let it Shine is a victim of its own success and outside factors.  Continuing he said the Pumpkin
Festival became a Northeast destination event.   Councilor Jones said moving the event to Sunday and closing
at 7:00 PM was the best thing they ever did.  Councilor Jones also noted he was in favor of incorporating non-
profits into the event.
 
There being no further questions from the Committee or the public, Chair Richards asked for a motion.
 
Councilor Hansel made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Sapeta.
 
On a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee recommends the request for use of city
property for the Pumpkin Festival be placed on more time so that protocol meetings could occur. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

February 19, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Patricia Little, City Clerk, and John Rogers, Building and Health Official

ITEM: I.1.

SUBJECT: Relating to Vendors - Time Limitations for Certain Activities

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council February 21, 2019.
Referred to the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee.

RECOMMENDATION:
Move to refer Ordinance O-2019-03, to the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee for their review
and recommendation.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Ordinance O-2019-03

BACKGROUND:
Recently the City Manager hosted a meeting of the licensed mobile vendors (aka hawkers and peddlers) to gain
a better understanding of their business models and any issues that they were facing in terms of City regulations
that were a concern to them.  This meeting was in response to the communication from Councilor Filiault
suggesting an elimination of the hours of operation for this activity.  The Councilor referred to complaints from
competing vendors as the impetus of his communication.  In attendance at this meeting were representatives
from the City Clerk's Office and the Community Development Department.
 
Austin Reida, the proprietor of Street & Savory, stated that although he is fairly new to the business of street
vending, he had visited many parts of the country where this activity was a vibrant part of a community's quality
of life.  He added that he has spoken to many existing street vendors to educate himself on the issues involved
with the business. 
 
He described his business model as having the ability to vend from an established location on private property,
as well as the ability to co-sponsor special events for the benefit of the general public. Mr. Reida noted his food
truck would go to another commercial establishment. Both businesses would utilize social media to promote
their co-sponsored special event.  In addition, Street & Savory would also like to participate in larger festivals
and be able to accept invitations from individuals for private parties - similar to how a "cash bar" works, or
participate in “block parties” where the public ways are closed for neighborhood gatherings.  Finally, Mr. Reida
stated that he has seen many communities allow food truck vending from parking spaces on public ways or
public parking lots.  Mr. Reida confirmed that the City's existing hours of operation were a hindrance to his
business because he could not reasonably offer a dinner service knowing that he had to close at 7:00 PM.



 
The City Clerk shared the City Code provisions where the activity of mobile vending was regulated.  Chapter
46, which licenses the activity through the City Clerk's Office, Chapter 94, which restricts mobile vending from
public ways or public parking spaces (there is language  providing an exception for the Farmer's Market), and
Chapter 102, which restricted the activity to certain zones for operations continuing more than one hour.  The
City Clerk's Office also provided sample definitions from other communities which make the distinction
between mobile vendors, which have the ability to be mobile but are not, and mobile vendors which are actually
mobile.
 
The City Manager instructed staff to address these issues with the introduction of separate ordinances.  The
first ordinance would provide better definitions in Chapter 46 for the mobile vending definitions and address the
hours of operation.  With respect to the hours of operation staff was supportive of a set operating schedule that
would extend until 10:00 PM on the weekdays and provide for an 11:00 PM close for the weekend.  There was
also agreement that any extensions to the hours of operation should continue to remain with the City Council.
 
After this Ordinance is considered and acted upon, staff was requested to introduce a 2nd Ordinance that
would permit street vending, on a first come first serve basis, in designated areas that facilitated vending from an
adjacent sidewalk.  One of the geographical areas that staff identified was Gilbo Avenue, which has existing
parallel parking.  Spaces in the Commercial Street lot or the Gilbo East Parking Lot as well as an underutilized
loading zone (too small for delivery trucks) on Railroad Street were also identified.
 
The final ordinance would address the language in Chapter 102 and the one hour duration limit that would
trigger any site plan reviews of the location.  Mr. Reida had suggested that the one hour threshold be extended
to two hours.
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City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

February 14, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: J.1.

SUBJECT: Relating to the Conservation Commission

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council February 21, 2019.
Report filed as informational.  Voted unanimously for the adoption of Ordinance O-2019-01.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the adoption of Ordinance 0-
2019-01.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Ordinance O-2019-01

BACKGROUND:
Mr. Lamb stated this is the work of the Conservation Commission, which over the last few months has taken a
look at its charge in the City Code. The Ordinance eliminates the current language in the City Code and
replaces it with new text.  One unique characteristic of the prior ordinance is that it had 28 unique mission
statements. The Commission recommends deleting what no longer needs to be in the Code and consolidating
the remaining language.
 
It includes simple changes as well as substantive changes such as newer language that one of their duties is to
advise the City Council on legislative matters before the State and Federal government.
     
Councilor Powers made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Jacobs.
 
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the adoption of Ordinance 0-
2019-01.
 
 



ORDINANCE 

CITY OF KEENE 0-2019-01 

Nineteen 
In the Year of Our Lord Two Thousand and ........ ...... .. .. ... ................ .... .. .... ....... ... ......... ... ........ ... ... ...... ......... .. .... ... ............ . 

Relating to - Conservation Commission 
AN ORDINANCE ..... .... ..... .. ... ....... .................. ................ ............... ....... ... ............................ .......................... ...................... .... . 

Be it ordained by the City Council of the City of Keene, as follows: 

PASSED 

That the City Code of the City of Keene, New Hampshire, as amended is hereby further 
amended by deleting Division 7 "Conservation Commission" of Article V "Boards and 
Commissions" of Chapter 2 entitled "Administration" in its entirety and inserting a new 
Division 7, as follows: 

DIVISION 7. CONSERVATION COMMISSION 

Sec. 2-771. - Membership. 

The conservation commission shall consist of seven regular voting members, one of whom shall be a 

member of the city council. 

Sec. 2-772. - Terms. 

Each member of the conservation commission shall have a three-year term . Terms of the members 

shall be staggered so that two members shall be appointed in January of each year. 

Sec. 2-773. - Relation to department head. 

The Community Development Department will provide staff support to the conservation commiss ion. 

Other departments may be called upon as necessary. 

Sec. 2-774. - Powers, duties and gu idelines. 

In accordance with the provisions of applicable law, the powers, duties and guidelines in this section 

are hereby established for the conduct of the conservation commission . The commission shall: 

{1) Promote the stewardship of natural resources in the city and the protection of watershed 

resources of the city. 



Sec. 2-774. - Powers, duties and guidelines. (continued) 

(2) Preserve the best of the city's physical and natural resources, while welcoming well-planned 

expansion or redevelopment. 

(3) Regard land as an extremely important asset, whose use should be consistent with the long-range 

community values. 

(4) Maintain an index and Develop Land Management Plans for City conservation lands and open 

areas to prevent a drastic alteration of natural topography, drainage, and scenery. 

(S) Ensure sound commission practices by providing adequate open space, accesses, wooded areas, 

meadows, swamps, ponds, trails, paths and brooks in keeping with constructive property 

management. 

(6) Conduct research into the city's local land areas and seek to coordinate the activities of unofficial 

bodies organized for similar purposes, and may advertise, prepare, print and distribute books, maps, 

charts, plans and pamphlets which in its judgment it deems necessary for its work. 

(7) Receive gifts of money or property, both real and personal, in the name of the city with the prior 

approval of the city council. Such gifts are to be managed and controlled by the commission for the 

purposes of this subsection. The commission may acquire, with the approval of the city council, by 

gift, purchase, grant, bequest, devise, lease, or otherwise, the fee in such land or water rights, or any 

lesser interest, development right, easement, covenant, or other contractual right, including 

conveyances with conditions, limitations or reversions, as may be necessary to acquire, improve, 

protect, limit the future use of, or otherwise conserve and properly utilize open spaces and other land 

and water areas within the city, and it shall manage and control such. The city shall not have the right 

to condemn property for these purposes, except insofar as permitted by other statutes. 

(8) Receive appropriations from the city council for establishing and maintaining the conservation 

commission to promote the development and better utilization of our natural resources. The whole or 

any part of money appropriated by the city council in any year may be placed in a commission fund 

and allowed to accumulate with interest, from year to year. All funds of the commission shall be 

accounted for by the city through the finance director and the trustees of trust funds. Money may be 

expended from such fund for the purpose of this division by the commission, with the approval of the 

city council. 

(9) Hear citizen comments about the operation of the commission and the matters in the office of the 

Community Development Director concerned with commission practices. 



Sec. 2-774. - Powers, duties and guidelines. (continued) 

(10) Advise the city manager, community development director and city council in all matters in 

accordance with this chapter. 

(11) Inform the public about commission programs and areas of concern . 

(12) Have charge and general management over the commission functions in the city as far as is 

consistent with the Charter, this Code, and state statutes. 

(13) Assist in developing and stating objectives and goals for community improvement. 

(14) Pursue the means for achieving the determined goals for improvement. 

(15) Designate a member of the commission to appear before other boards or city council committees 

to testify on matters of concern to the commission. 

(16) Develop active regional cooperation on commission programs. 

(17) Support and promote the goals outlined in the city's climate action planning documents and the 

comprehensive master plan as they relate to land use. 

(18) Study and recommend methods of financing proposed improvements in the commission 

functions of the city. 

(19) Advise City Council on matters pertaining to the City's interest at the State and Federal level in 

conservation/wetlands law and policy. 

(20) Maintain and oversee the monitoring of any city-held conservation easements within the city. 

(21) Perform such other related functions as required by the city council or requested by the city 

manager. 

In City Council February 7, 2019. 
Referred to the Finance, Organization 
and Personnel Committee. 

City Clerk 
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City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

February 12, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Dan Langille, City Assessor

THROUGH: Elizabeth A. Dragon

ITEM: K.1.

SUBJECT: Relating to Property Tax Exemptions for Solar, Wind & Wood Heating Energy Systems

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council February 21, 2019.
Referred to the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee.

RECOMMENDATION:
That City Council rescind R-2017-18 and adopt R-2019-05 to remove the cap on the exemption for solar
arrays.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Resolution R-2017-18

Resolution R-2019-05

BACKGROUND:
At their meeting of February 7, 2019, the City Council voted to direct staff to introduce a Resolution to remove
the cap on the exemption for solar arrays and wind energy systems.  



CITY OF KEENE 
R-2017-18 

In the Year of Our Lord Two Th ousa nd and ............. 20.!.7. ............... .. .. ........................... ......... ......................................... . 

A RESOL UTION. ... RELATING TO PROPERTY TAX EXEMPTIONS FOR SOLAR. WIND ···· ····r·owi:'ii.Eri°i.'·wooo'i.iEAT~°d·EN.ERGY .. SY~frEiis········································ .. ·······"· ··· 
Resolved by the City Council of the City of Keene, as follows: 

Whereas, in 1975 the legislature enacted RSA 72:62, an Exemption for Solar Energy 
Systems, and RSA 72:66, an Exemption for Wind Powered Energy Systems, and RSA 
72:70, an Exemption for Wood heating Energy Systems and 

Whereas, the City of Keene is a active participant and leader in the "Cities for Climate 
Protection'' and 

Whereas, the Council of the City of Keene wishes to modify the Exemption for Solar 
Energy, Wind Powered Energy and Wood-heating Energy Systems in recognition of 
energy conservation. 

Now Therefore Be It Resolved by the Council of the City of Keene that Resolution R-
2007-11 adopted March 15 , 2007, is rescinded. 

And Be It Further Resolved by the Counci I of the City of Keene that it hereby wishes to 
comply with the modifications as set out in RSA 72:27-a. by responding in the 
affirmative to the following: 

·'Shall the Council of the City of Keene adopt the provisions of RSA 72:62 for a property 
tax exemption on real property equipped with a solar energy system in an amount equal 
to the assessed value of the solar energy systems, up to 30,000 in value." 

"Shall the Council of the City of Keene adopt the provisions of RSA 72:66 for a property 
tax exemption on real property equipped with a wind powered energy system in an 
amount equal to the cost, including installation, of the wind powered energy systems, up 
to I 0,000 in value." 

··Shall the Council of the City of Keene adopt the provisions of RSA 72:70 for a property 
tax exemption on real property equipped with a wood heating energy system in an 
amount equal to the cost, including installation, of the wood heating energy systems, up 
to I 0.000 in value:' 

,, 1 , May 4 , 2 0 1 7 

A true copy; v~'-~~·-·-_../ 
Attest: 

City Clerk 
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City of Keene, N.H.
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February 14, 2019

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: K.2.

SUBJECT: Relating to Human Rights and the Martin Luther King, Jr./Jonathan Daniels Committee

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council February 21, 2019.
Report filed as informational.  Voted unanimously for the adoption of Resolution R-2019-04.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the adoption Resolution R-
2019-04.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Resolution R-2019-04

BACKGROUND:
Mayor Kendall Lane addressed the Committee and stated the City has passed a number of resolutions with
reference to human rights and diversity issues.  The City is now starting to put some substance into those
Resolutions. The Martin Luther King, Jr./Jonathan Daniels Committee has taken on some of this work and they
are excited about taking on the role of a Human Rights Committee. Their primary goal will be education about
cultural diversity and gender diversity.
 
The Mayor stated there are a number of groups working on similar activities and this would coordinate and
bring them all together and move the community forward. The Mayor explained this Resolution is an
intermediate step, as the City has already indicated it is a welcoming City by other Resolutions it has passed.
This takes those prior Council actions and translates them into a single document.  Upon adoption of the
Resolution, an Ordinance would be introduced to formally amend the City Code to reflect the new name and
charge of the Committee.
 
Mr. Bohannon stated he is the staff liaison to the committee.  Over the last months there have been new
members coming on board and a lot of work is being done.  The committee has been working diligently with
Dr. Dottie Morris from Keene State College, and with the College City Commission and the Cheshire Medical
Center.  The Mayor stated people are asking to be on this committee and the community is very anxious in
moving forward in this direction
 
Chair Greenwald asked the Mayor to read the text of the entire Resolution at the next Council meeting.
     



Councilor Jacobs made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Powers.
 
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the adoption Resolution R-
2019-04.



CITY OF KEENE 
R-2019-04 

Nineteen 
In the Year of Our Lord Two Thousand and ......... ... ............ ... ........... .... ... .... ... ..... ........... .... .................. .... ........................ .. 

Relating to Human Rights and the Martin Luther King, Jr. /Jonathan Daniels 

A RESOLUTION .......... C:.Qm.mit:tee .......................................................................................................................................... . 

Resolved by the City Council of the City of Keene, as follows: 

WHEREAS: 

WHEREAS: 

WHEREAS: 

WHEREAS: 

WHEREAS: 

WHEREAS: 

WHEREAS: 

PASSED 

The Martin Luther King, Jr. /Jonathan Daniels Committee's mission is to promote 

the principles of social justice, non-violence, equality, and multiculturalism 

through educational programs, community service and public events; and 

The City of Keene Comprehensive Master Plan encourages outreach and 

education to all citizens to create an ethic of tolerance and general respect for 

others; and 

The City of Keene has gone on record in support of human rights for all and in 

opposition to social intolerance and discrimination against any person in regard 

to any invidious classification, including race, color, creed or sexual orientation; 

and 

The City of Keene has gone on record in support of gender identity protections, 

and in support of equal rights for immigrants; and 

The City of Keene has a long and rich history of welcoming and successfully 

integrating diverse groups of people, including immigrant groups into its civic 

life; and 

Immigrants can, in particular, contribute essential skills as employees and 

entrepreneurs, thereby strengthening our local economy and our cultural 

diversity; and 

A diverse and sustainable workforce is necessary for the future economic 

development of our community; 



Now, therefore, the Martin Luther King, Jr. /Jonathan Daniels Committee's focus and mission 

will be updated to reflect "human rights" in its name, together with the following charges: 

• To celebrate and honor the significance of the lives of Martin Luther King, Jr. and 

Jonathan Daniels; 

• To promote the principles of social justice, non-violence, equality, and multiculturalism 

through education programs, community service and public events; 

• To encourage the elimination of barriers which may exist within the Keene community 

that discourage a more diverse and inclusive community. 

• To reassure and support minorities who may feel unwelcome in Keene. 

• To educate the community on the advantages of a more diverse and inclusive 

community. 

In City Council February 7, 2019. 
Referred to the Finance, Organization 
and Personnel Committee. 

City Clerk 
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